E03/52

Extract from MINUTES of the EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE held in the Committee Room, St Helen Court, County Hall, Ipswich on 1 April 2003 at 10.30 am

PRESENT:

Jane Hore – Chair

Bryony Rudkin – Vice-Chair

Joan Girling, Tony Lewis, Peter Monk, Ray Nowak, Kathy Pollard and David Rowe.

Apologies for absence were received from Terry Green.

3. CHILDREN’S SERVICES:  SSI INSPECTION REPORT AND ACTION PLAN FOR IMPROVING CHILDREN’S SERVICES IN SUFFOLK
Before considering Paper E03/43 the Committee heard from Stephen Roe who was from the Social Services Inspectorate (SSI).  He highlighted the main findings from the inspection of Children’s Services in Suffolk carried out in November 2002.  A copy of the inspection report had been made available to members of the Committee and it appears in the Minute Book.  

In overall terms he felt that the prospects for improvement were promising, highlighting the recent changes in management arrangements and a number of plans were in place to support the work.  He had been impressed by the Council’s overall vision and its commitment to improve services and saw partnership working at a strategic level as a particular strength.  However, he had found some problems at the point of delivery where the quality of service was not uniform and depended much on individual staff as opposed to proper support systems.  He felt that it was important to concentrate on the basics and ensure that the service was right ‘on the ground’.  There were a number of key areas that he highlighted:

· The systems to protect children were not robust enough at this stage;

· There were still a large number of out-county placements which brought with them additional costs;

· Children were looking for more stability in terms of their social worker and other support systems;

· There could be a lack of confidence between partners at ground level.

He was pleased that the Council was responding to his findings and in particular that the results of the Victoria Climbie case were being taken into account.  

The Director of Social Care and Health said that a position statement had been drawn up before the inspection had taken place and the findings had been very similar.  While he understood the background to the changes, the restructuring of the Department which had taken place in 1999 had created problems in terms of middle management support and this was an area which was being tackled.  There were other important matters to address such as training but he had seen some significant progress since his arrival in mid 2002, and highlighted the work of the newly constituted Expenditure Control Team.  There was certainly no sense of complacency and he was confident that the SSI would see some tangible improvements when they returned in July.  There were some comments on the report from members of the Committee which were noted and the Portfolio Holder confirmed that the SSI report and recommendations were accepted in full.

The Committee turned to Paper E03/43 by the Director of Social Care and Health which summarised the SSI report and presented a revised Action Plan for improving Children’s Services (a copy of the report and Action Plan appear in the Minute Book).  The Action Plan had been presented to the Committee in January but since then it had been amended to take account of the recommendations from the final SSI inspection report, an audit of cases in Suffolk and the Victoria Climbie inquiry. 

Decision

(i) the conclusions and recommendations of the SSI Inspection Report presented by Stephen Roe be accepted;

(ii) subject to some minor drafting amendments the Action Plan for improving Children’s Services be endorsed;

(iii) the Caring and Protecting Overview and Scrutiny Committee be requested to receive six monthly progress reports on the Action Plan;

(iv) an annual composite report be submitted to the Executive Committee beginning in November 2003. 

Reasons for Decision

The Committee noted that it was a requirement of the Department of Health that SSI inspection reports were presented to Local Authority Executive Committees.  It was also a requirement that an appropriate Action Plan was produced to meet the recommendations and the Committee went through each section of the Action Plan attached as an appendix to the report.  There were some drafting changes which were proposed but in overall terms the Committee was pleased to endorse the Plan.  Arising from the discussion the fact that a common referral form was in use across all agencies was highlighted.  This was a primary tool in the work with children at risk and the Director said that it was to be re-launched later in the year.  A seminar was to be arranged in connection with that re-launch.  

The Committee supported the submission of an annual report on the performance in respect of children and family services beginning in November 2003.  While mentioned in the report it had not been picked up as one of the recommendations.  

Alternative Options

Some minor alterations to the recommendations were agreed and also some drafting changes to the Action Plan.  The Committee could have required update reports to itself as an alternative to the Overview and Scrutiny Committee but the proposal for an annual report was accepted.  It was a very important area of work and if the need arose more frequent reports would need to be considered.  

Declarations of Interest

There were none declared.

Dispensations

Not applicable.
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